Bath Town Board Meeting
Regular Meeting

Date and Time:	June 10, 2024						7:00PM
Place:			Town Board Room					Municipal Building

Present:		Town Supervisor; Joshua Buck, Town Councilpersons; David Wager, Hal
			Bailey, Dustin Buck, John Lysyczyn, Town Attorney; Jeffrey Squires, 
			Deputy Town Supervisor; Thomas Thorpe III.

Also Present:		Planning Board Chairman; James Hopkins, Planning Board Member; 
			Michael Palermo, Highway Superintendent; Alan Trenchard, Deputy 
			Highway Superintendent; Greg Buckley, Steuben County Legislators; 
			Nick Pelham, Kelly Fitzpatrick, Town Justice; Vernard Anderson, Dog
			Control Officer; Carl Tuttle.

List of public attached.

Supervisor Buck opened the Bath Town Board Meeting with the Pledge of Allegiance at 7:00PM.

Public Comment:

Community members asked if the road on the back side of Lake Salubria on the East End was going to be closed due to a sluice pipe needing to be replaced. Supervisor Buck confirmed that yes, the road would be closed. Highway Superintendent; Alan Trenchard stated that the road will be closed for a minimum of three (3) weeks.
There is concern in the community that after the Sewer Project is completed, home owners that choose not to be included in the Sewer Project will not be able to sell their homes if they so choose. The Bath Town Board clarified that that will not be the case, however home owners may find it hard to sell due to failed inspections and sewer tests performed at the time of the sale.
Town of Bath residents are still concerned with the spreading of sludge on local farm land. They are asking the Bath Town Board to lookout for the best interest of the residents of Bath and not the companies that want to spread the sludge.
Local Dairy Farmer, Jonathan Slayton, presented a petition and request for a solution to the dust problem on Robinson Road in the Town of Bath. The Town of Howard is paving their end of the road to the Bath Town Line. The residents of Robinson Road are asking for the 1.7-mile length of Robinson Road to be paved. The dust on the road is having a negative impact on Mr. Slayton’s Dairy Farm and his ability to make a living. The Bath Town Board and the Highway Superintendent Alan Trenchard are working together to find a solution to the dust problem on Robinson Road in the Town of Bath. 
Petition and supporting documents attached.





Motion made by Councilperson Bailey, seconded by Councilperson Wager to accept the minutes as written from May 13, 2024 Town Board Meeting.
Adopted:			Councilperson Wager		Aye
				Councilperson Bailey		Aye
				Councilperson Buck		Aye
				Councilperson Lysyczyn	Aye
				Supervisor Buck		Aye

New Business:

Motion made by Councilperson Lysyczyn, seconded by Councilperson Wager to approve the Supervisor’s Report.
Adopted:			Councilperson Wager		Aye
				Councilperson Bailey		Aye
				Councilperson Buck		Aye
				Councilperson Lysyczyn	Aye
				Supervisor Buck		Aye

Resolution #24-36
Motion made by Councilperson Bailey, seconded by Councilperson Wager to transfer funds from A-2590 Landfill Fees to A-1410.4 Town Clerk Contractual in the amount of $195.00.
Adopted:			Councilperson Wager		Aye
				Councilperson Bailey		Aye
				Councilperson Buck		Aye
				Councilperson Lysyczyn	Aye
				Supervisor Buck		Aye

Resolution #24-37
Motion made by Councilperson Lysyczyn, seconded by Councilperson Bailey to transfer funds from H-8197.47 Contingency to H-8197.25 Administration-Miscellaneous in the amount of $4000.00.
Adopted:			Councilperson Wager		Aye
				Councilperson Bailey		Aye
				Councilperson Buck		Aye
				Councilperson Lysyczyn	Aye
				Supervisor Buck		Aye

Resolution #24-38
Motion made by Councilperson Bailey, seconded by Councilperson Lysyczyn to transfer funds from A-1990.4 Contingency to A-1989.41 Computer Services in the amount of $1000.00.
Adopted:			Councilperson Wager		Aye
				Councilperson Bailey		Aye
				Councilperson Buck		Aye
				Councilperson Lysyczyn 	Aye
				Supervisor Buck		Aye

Resolution #24-39
Motion made by Councilperson Bailey, seconded by Councilperson Wager to transfer funds from A-1990.4 Contingency to A-5010.4 Highway Contractual in the amount of $5000.00.
Adopted:			Councilperson Wager		Aye
				Councilperson Bailey		Aye
				Councilperson Buck		Aye
				Councilperson Lysyczyn	Aye
				Supervisor Buck		Aye

Old Business:

The Town of Bath was awarded $582,254.66 for ARPA funds. ARPA stands for American Rescue Plan Act. The Town has spent $15,120.20. There is a balance of $567,134.46. At the May 13, 2024 Town Board Meeting two projects were discussed. One was for the Kanona Fire Department and the other was for Town of Bath Highway Department. The cost of those two projects is projected to be $400,000.00, leaving a balance of $167,000.00. Councilperson Lysyczyn was contacted by the Village of Savona Mayor regarding some needs that they would like for the Town of Bath to consider if we have excess ARPA funds. The projects are an HVAC project and a building siren. The HVAC project cost is $12,548.66, and the siren project cost is $19,553.95.  The Town of Bath does have to pay a share of the cost of the new rescue truck for the Bath Fire Department. If the Fire Department receives the grant for 95 percent of the cost of the truck, there will still be a balance of $400.000-$500,000 that the Town of Bath will have to help pay for. ARPA funds can be used toward the cost of that. As for the Village of Savona, they did receive ARPA funds. These projects and ideas will be presented and discussed when the Town of Bath starts the Budget process.
The Bath Town Board feels that the Bath Fire Department should be more forthcoming with information regarding spending.

Highway Superintendent, Alan Trenchard stated that the were zero bids received for the purchase of a new pickup truck for the Town of Bath Highway Department. The new truck will be put out to bid again.

Department Reports:

Assessor:		Supervisor Buck gave the Assessor’s report. She had 154.75 hours for May. She will be taking time off for surgery on July 17, 2024 and may need up to three weeks to recover.

Planning Board:	Planning Board Chairman, James Hopkins gave the Planning Board report. Finger Lakes Print Work asked to put an 8x8 square foot sign on his building. He was advised to ask Code Enforcement for approval. Attorney Michael Martino explained that the Vangelder Trust applied for a major subdivision in 2011 and had it approved, however it was never filed. Mr. Martino presented the new application, and maps for the approval from the Bath Town Board for the subdivision. The Planning Board recommended the approval.

Motion made by Supervisor Buck, seconded by Councilperson Bailey to approve the Major Sub-Division as presented by Attorney Michael Martino for the Vangelder Trust.
Adopted:			Councilperson Wager		Aye
				Councilperson Bailey		Aye
				Councilperson Buck		Aye
				Councilperson Lysyczyn	Aye
				Supervisor Buck		Aye

David Shirley bought a 33-acre piece of land on Mount Washington from his neighbor and wants to combine it with his own land. The Planning Board approved.

Code Enforcement:		Councilperson Lysyczyn gave the Code report. Dan had 154 hours and 263 miles for the Month of May. He has completed the second set of training classes and tests for his qualifications as Code Enforcement Officer.

Highway Superintendent:	Highway Superintendent, Alan Trenchard gave the Highway report. The Highway department has been working to fill potholes and other road work where it is needed. Work has been started on the Salubria Lake cross culvert project. The Town of Bath has an old, used 3000-gallon water tank that is not used anymore. It has been repaired several times. The Town of Urbana is interested in purchasing the tank for $1000.00.

Motion made by Supervisor Buck, seconded by Councilperson Lysyczyn to sell the old used 3000-gallon water tank to the Town of Urbana for $1000.00
Adopted:			Councilperson Wager		Aye
				Councilperson Bailey		Aye
				Councilperson Buck		Aye
				Councilperson Lysyczyn	Aye
				Supervisor Buck		Aye
Highway Superintendent, Alan Trenchard asked the Town Board for the approval to hire Hunter Hoad.

Dog Control Officer:		Councilperson Bailey gave the Dog Control report. Carl had 309 miles for the month of May. There is a drive-thru rabies clinic scheduled for Friday, June 14, 2024 from 5-7pm.

Village of Bath:		No report was given.

Village of Savona:		No report was given.

Steuben County Legislature:	Steuben County Legislator Kelly Fitzpatrick reported that the County is working on a Local Law to help law enforcement to shut down the sticker stores that happen to be on Liberty Street, and those that sell marijuana illegally. It has been discovered that it is relatively complicated and it is a civil proceeding, not a criminal proceeding. EMS service at the County Level is expected to be up and running by the end of June. Stueben County is conducting a study of the leachate at the Bath Landfill to see what is in the leachate and to see if there are any other processes that can be used to make it safer for the environment. The Sheriff’s office has applied for a DCJS Grant, which was awarded. They received over $600,000.00 which will be used for license plate scanners, a drone, crime scene scanner, and cameras for the cars that can also read license plates. Monday, June 17, 2024 at 11:00am there will be a ground-breaking ceremony at Pultney Park for the Charters of Freedom. We are the first location in the state of New York to receive it. It is a monument with the Declaration of Independence, the Constitution, and the Bill of Rights and it will be lit.

Board Assignments:

Joshua Buck:		The insurance is good and the IDA is still waiting for several grants to come through.

Dustin Buck:		The Fire Department says the Village of Bath has a law called the Chapter 33 Law. They would like the Town of Bath to adopt the same law, if possible, to allow them to charge for Automatic Alarms that are deemed false alarms. Someone from the Fire Department will be at the next meeting to discuss this further. 

John Lysyczyn:	The Lake Salubria Sewer Project are addressing comments received from the regulatory agencies. Once all comments are addressed there will be a subsequent meeting to continue to move forward. There is a tentative bid opening in July. This will be a two-year project.

Hal Bailey: 		The Savona Fire Department has had 146 calls for the year. The Village of Savona had their Family Fund Day on June 2, 2024 and it went well. The renovations are continuing in the Town Hall. The library is having a free bingo on July 5, 2024 at 6:30pm, and a senior coffee hour on June 19, 2024 from 10-11am.

David Wager:		Last week during the Kanona Fire Department meeting there was a helicopter landing so the meeting was cut short. Due to the number of calls needing a helicopter landing zone they are looking farther into building a helicopter pad.


Motion made by Councilperson Bailey, seconded by Councilperson Lysyczyn to pay the invoices as follows.
Adopted:			Councilperson Wager		Aye
				Councilperson Bailey		Aye
				Councilperson Buck		Aye
				Councilperson Lysyczyn	Aye
				Supervisor Buck		Aye







May 2024
Fund:			Claim #:				Abstract#:		Amount:
  DB			  71					   8			   62.44
June 2024
Fund:			Claim #:				Abstract#:		Amount:
  A			  109-138				   10			  21,354.29
  B			   29-35				   8			  1456.16
  DA			   76-90				   7			  9,617.53
  DB			   72-87				   9			  93,418.18
  H			   9-10					   5			  2,600.00
  SF			   6					   5			  1,732.75
  SL-1			   11-12				   6			  462.97
Grand Total:										  $130,704.32

Supervisor Buck closed the Regular Meeting of the Bath Town Board to enter an Executive Session at 7:57pm to discuss a personnel matter for the Highway Department.

Supervisor Buck re-opened the Regular Meeting for the Bath Town Board at 8:09pm.

Motion made by Councilperson Bailey, seconded by Councilperson Lysyczyn to hire Hunter Hoad for the Highway Department.
Adopted:			Councilperson Wager		Aye
				Councilperson Bailey		Aye
				Councilperson Buck		Aye	
				Councilperson Lysyczyn	Aye
				Supervisor Buck		Aye

Motion made by Supervisor Buck, seconded by Councilperson Bailey to adjourn the meeting of the Bath Town Board at 8:11pm.
Passed Unanimously. 


									      Respectfully Submitted,
										   Terra Thorpe
										Bath Town Clerk
		










			
